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Dear Sir or Madam,

NOTICE is hereby given that the ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING of the above Club 
will be held in the Clubhouse on Tuesday 25th April 2023 commencing at 7.00pm.  
Your Cardiff Athletic Club current membership card must be shown in order to 
gain entry to the meeting.

AGENDA
  

1. To read the Notice convening the Annual General Meeting.

2. Apologies for absence.

3. To agree the minutes of the Meeting held on 24th November 2022.

4. To receive the Annual Report.

5. To receive the Annual Statement of Accounts.

6. To elect the President.

7. To elect the Vice Presidents.

8. To appoint Auditors.

NOTICE CONVENING MEETING 2022
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9. To confirm election of Members to the Management Committee.
The Members nominated for election to the Management
Committee are as follows: -

Bowls Section: C BARRATT

Cricket Section: E MEGITT

Hockey Section: 

Tennis Section: 

Rugby Section: 

C SUTTON 

C BOLTON

D MORGAN 

M WAKEHAM

10. To transact such other business as shall be allowed by the Chairman
as fairly arising out of the agenda.

It would facilitate the smooth running of the meeting if questions 
regarding the accounts or requiring detailed answers could be 
communicated to the Chairman by 19th April 2023.

Yours faithfully,

KJW MORGAN

CHAIRMAN
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Minutes of the Cardiff Athletic Club AGM
Held on 24th November 2021 commencing at 7pm

Present: List held separately

1. Notice of Meeting
Keith Morgan welcomed the members to the AGM and read the notice of the 
Annual General Meeting

A minutes silence was held to remember the many people who had passed on in 
the last two years.

2. Apologies
  

  Paul Brewer

  Roger Goode 

  John Pagett 

  Chris Barrett 

  Chris Nott 

  Chris Sutton

3. Approval of the minutes of the last AGM held on 
27/11/2019
These were approved subject to the correction of an error on page 7 in the last 
paragraph which should read;

“If we produce a new facility and we are funding it, then there is no way that 
they are getting a new lease at the same rate.”

4. Approval of the Annual Report
Proposed – Richard Cottell

Seconded – Tony Tarr

Simon Down 

Steve Darwent 

Clive Bolton 

Stephen Parker 

John Huw Williams
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5. Approval of the Annual Accounts
Keith Morgan noted that the trade debtor was quite high, this was because the 
first quarter was during a lock down and it was agreed with Cardiff Rugby that as 
they had no income at that time they could defer the payment of the rent. It was 
agreed that all arrears were paid before the first quarter was due. As a result of 
the arrangement Cardiff Rugby have paid all outstanding rent and now pay on a 
monthly basis. 

6. To Elect the President
Our previous president has come to the end of his term as President and thanks 
was given to Mervyn Warfield for his time and to wish him well for the future.

The Management Committee proposed Mr Alun Priday the new President. Alun 
has played both Cricket and Rugby for Cardiff and for a number of years was the 
Club Secretary. He is a Club stalwart through and through,

This was unanimously agreed by the meeting.

Mr Alun Priday stated that “It is an honour, and I am greatly obliged to both the 
Chairman and the committee for their confidence. I hope that I can fulfil the 
job as well as I can and to your satisfaction. I look forward to the next couple of 
years.”

7. To Elect the Vice Presidents
With no new nominations, the existing Vice Presidents were unanimously  
re-elected

8. To Appoint the Auditors
The Chairman asked that this be deferred, as the existing auditors were 
becoming more expensive and less efficient and asked that the Management 
Committee seek quotes from alternative auditors for future years. 

This was unanimously agreed by the meeting

9. To confirm the election of members to the    
Management Committee
With a slight amendment due to a printing error the following were re-elected. 
There were no new nominations, so a formal election was not required
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Section  2020 – 1 Year  2021 – 2 Year

Bowls  C Barrett  L Hazel

Cricket  E Meggitt  DRJ Herbert

Hockey  C Sutton  S Darwent

Rugby  C Davies  S Down

C Collins  M Wakeham

10. To transact any other business
There was an emailed question from Paul Brewer 

Keith Morgan stated that he has answered the same question two years ago, and 
Mr Brewer chose not to accept his answer so has resubmitted his question. Keith 
Morgan stated that he would answer Mr Brewer’s question by email so not to 
interrupt the meeting. 

Brian Bennett – confirmed that the rules had not changed and was satisfied with 
the previous explanations given.

Keith Morgan stated that there were several items that he would like the 
meeting to be aware of;

In the recent statement from Cardiff Rugby it states that we have not agreed to 
the terms of a new lease. This is not correct and we have agreed a brief short-
term extension to the lease for a period of three years. We are just waiting for 
final details to be confirmed by the lawyers. A longer lease has not been granted 
due to the uncertainty of Welsh Rugby at this time, and we have to protect 
ourselves and our members. 

David Herbert – Given the current circumstances, the state of Welsh Rugby and 
the pandemic, it has been agreed to grant Cardiff Rugby a three-year lease.

This lease has a change to the leased area and no longer includes the Bowls Club 
and the Holiday Inn Car Park which will now come back under the control of CAC. 

This gives us scope to look at the redevelopment of CAP and securing the future 
of the Club. 

A CAP Redevelopment Company is in the process of being formed, and this is 
made up of a representative from each section of CAC. 

This company will look at the feasibility of what we can do to financially improve 
CAC and what we can do to improve the stadium. The Management Committee 
will grant the redevelopment Company an initial budget to look at feasibility 
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studies so we can establish options going forward, while also considering Cardiff 
Rugby and the WRU as stakeholders of this site. The potential of including 
Holiday Inn in those discussions is also something under consideration.

P Edwards (Bowls Section) - Will the development panel be up and running by 
next year?

David Herbert – The feasibility study will take the best part of a year. We do not 
foresee any change to the operation of the site for three years as we will have 
to involve planning discussions with the council and bringing in third parties and 
subsequently a developer. 

The company is being set up to protect the Athletic Club and the members in the 
respect that if any decisions have to be taken, there is a limited company that is 
taking those decisions and the Athletic Club is one step removed. That company 
will be wholly owned by Cardiff Athletic Club. Iit’s operations are under strict 
(control) from Cardiff Athletic Clubs management committee.

Keith Morgan - just to reassure you, as a Bowls section member, one of the six 
directors of this company is Chris Barrett, your chairman, who has a substantial 
input into what’s going on.

David Allen – Given the financial situation that has been referred to in 
Professional rugby, what are your criteria for change. 

Keith Morgan – The relationship between CAC and Cardiff Rugby has 
significantly improved. We have to be mindful that there are five sections to 
be considered. We hope that the current situation can be resolved with some 
proper funding. This will then lead us all into a position where we are able to 
begin meaningful discussions about the future.

David Allen – I am concerned that if we need to negotiate a lease for longer 
than three years, then we need to be negotiating now. 

David Herbert – The whole objective here is to provide the grounds for a long-
term arrangement with Cardiff Rugby. However, we must take time to ensure 
that we investigate fully what the site is and could be worth. We need to consider 
the relocation of the Bowls Club and the provision for the hockey section. With 
this in mind, we need to ensure that we create a sustainable long-term income, 
and this will take some investigation and time to ascertain all the facts. 

Keith Morgan - The board are fully aware of the fact that we’re looking to 
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develop and grow and the sort of developments we are trying to make, we 
are keeping them informed every step of the way because they need to be as 
invested in this as CAC. domain financially. They need to be invested in this 
project as much as we are.

Fred Davies - Is it key that Cardiff Athletic Club firmly take the lead?

Keith Morgan – It is important that CAC explores all of the possibilities and 
keeps up with the ever-changing situations.

Peter Christian – Is the development restricted to the North Stand and ancillary 
areas, or is the whole ground open to negotiation? Could the pitch be rotated?

Keith Morgan - Leaving the pitch where it is the optimum design. The South 
stand will certainly be looked at in the near future. The North Stand is no longer 
fit for purpose and is too small. The ideal is that we will have a fit for purpose 
ground for professional rugby and facilities for the other related teams. 

Mervyn John -  Will there be an event to celebrate the 100th anniversary of 
CAC?

Keith Morgan – Agree that this is something that we will look at and hopefully 
arrange. 

With no further questions the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and 
closed the meeting. 
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CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
For the year ending 31st May 2022

As always I begin my report with sending my sincere condolences to those who 
lost loved ones in the past 12 months. 
I cannot name them all for fear of omitting some but I have to mention 2 former 
Committee members who gave up so much time and expertise to CAC.
Sadly Brian Bennett passed away suddenly but peacefully and ,after a few years 
of ill health we lost Bill Woods.
Both will always be remembered for their work towards the stability and success 
of CAC.
This was a strange year because for part of it we were very much in the grip of 
Covid and I commend those responsible for running the various sections in the 
way they battled on to provide sport for our members. 
Each section continues to thrive and expand as we resume some kind of 
normality.
Congratulations to all sections who achieved many notable awards as seen in 
their sectional reports.
We all appreciate that our famous old ground is in need of some substantial uplift 
in the quality of facilities offered and, to that end the Management Committee of 
CAC has formed a Limited Company to investigate development of opportunities 
and funding.
Once again my thanks go to Abbie for the immense support given when she was 
not furloughed and for the way she has performed a smooth transition back to 
normal times.
Abbie now works partly from home but is also based in the main offices at CAP 
two mornings each week.
Congratulations to Jason and his team who have continued to offer an improved 
service for the members.
Thanks to Jamie and Jo and the catering staff for introducing matchday food and 
delicious meals at the various functions. 
I am most grateful to my fellow Committee members for their support 
throughout the year and particular mention for Chris Sutton and David Herbert 
for the huge amount of unpaid work and advice given on many projects and to 
Chris Nott for his legal expertise.
Finally my thanks to our members for the support you continue to provide as we 
enter our Centenary Year.

Kind Regards, 

Keith
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FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MAY 2022 
INDEPENDENT REPORT OF THE AUDITORS TO THE MEMBERS 
OF CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB 
 
Qualified Opinion 
 
We have audited the financial statements of Cardiff Athletic Club (the 'club') for the year ended 31 May 2022 which 
comprise income and expenditure account, Balance Sheet and the related notes, including a summary of significant 
accounting policies. The financial reporting framework that has been applied in their preparation is applicable law and 
United Kingdom Accounting Standards, including FRS 102 The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and 
Republic of Ireland (United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice). 
 
Except for the possible effects of the matter described in the basis for qualified opinion section of our report, the 
financial statements: 
-  give a true and fair view of the state of the club's affairs as at 31 May 2022 and of its income and expenditure 

for the year then ended; 
 
-  have been properly prepared in accordance with United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice. 
 
Basis for qualified opinion 
 
The club receives membership income from various sections who independently control the receipt of their respective 
membership fees. These membership fees are then paid over to the club. The limitations in terms of accessing 
electronic systems meant that we were unable to satisfy ourselves concerning the completeness of membership 
income included in the Income and Expenditure Statement at £69,608. Consequently, we were unable to determine 
whether any adjustment to this amount was necessary. 
 
We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (UK) (ISAs (UK)) and applicable law. 
Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the respective responsibilities of management 
committee and auditor section of our report. We are independent of the club in accordance with the ethical 
requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in the UK, including the FRC's Ethical Standard, 
and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the 
audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. 
 
Conclusions relating to going concern 
 
In auditing the financial statements we have concluded that the committee of management's use of the going concern 
basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements is appropriate. 
 
Based on the work we have performed, we have not identified any material uncertainties relating to events or 
conditions that, individually or collectively, may cast significant doubt on the club's ability to continue as a going 
concern for a period of at least twelve months from when the financial statements are authorised for issue. 
 
Our responsibilities and the responsibilities of the committee of management with respect to going concern are 
described in the relevant sections of this report. 
 
Other information 
 
The other information comprises the information included in the annual report, other than the financial statements 
and our auditor's report thereon. The management committee is responsible for the other information. Our opinion 
on the financial statements does not cover the other information and, except to the extent otherwise explicitly stated 
in our report, we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon. 
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 REPORT OF THE INDEPENDENT AUDITORS TO THE MEMBERS OF 
 CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB 
 
 
-  specific audit testing on and review of areas that could be subject to management override of controls and 

potential bias, most notably around the key judgments and estimates, including the carrying value of accruals, 
provisions, recoverability of trade debtors and revenue recognition, as well as calculation of the deferred 
income; and 

-  considering management override of controls outside of the normal operating cycles including testing the 
appropriateness of journal entries recorded in the general ledger and other adjustments made in the 
preparation of the financial statements including evaluating the business rationale of significant transactions, 
outside the normal course of business. 

 
Owing to the inherent limitations of an audit, there is unavoidable risk that some material misstatements of the 
financial statements may not be detected, even though the audit is properly planned and performed in accordance 
with the ISAs (UK). 
 
The potential effects of inherent limitations are particularly significant in the case of misstatement resulting from 
fraud because fraud may involve sophisticated and carefully organised schemes designed to conceal it, including 
deliberate failure to records transactions, collusions or intentional misrepresentations being made to us. 
 
As part of an audit in accordance with ISAs (UK), we exercise professional judgment and maintain professional 
scepticism throughout the audit. We also: 
 
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, 

design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and 
appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from 
fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, 
misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. 

 
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are 

appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the 
internal control. 

 
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and 

related disclosures made by the management committee. 
 
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the management committee's use of the going concern basis of accounting 

and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions 
that may cast significant doubt on the club's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material 
uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the 
financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on 
the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may 
cause the club to cease to continue as a going concern. 

 
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the disclosures, 

and whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves 
fair presentation. 

 
We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing 
of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify 
during our audit. 
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In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in 
doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our 
knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If we identify such material 
inconsistencies or apparent material misstatements, we are required to determine whether there is a material 
misstatement in the financial statements or a material misstatement of the other information. If, based on the work 
we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to 
report that fact. 
 
We have nothing to report in this regard. 
 
Responsibilities of the committee of management 
 
As explained more fully in the committee of management's responsibilities statement, the committee of management 
is responsible for the preparation of the financial statements and for being satisfied that they give a true and fair view, 
and for such internal control as it determines is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are 
free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error. 
 
In preparing the financial statements, the committee of management is responsible for assessing the club's ability to 
continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern 
basis of accounting unless the committee of management either intends to liquidate the club or to cease operations, 
or has no realistic alternative but to do so. 
 
Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements 
 
Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from 
material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. 
Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with 
ISAs (UK) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and 
are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the 
economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements. 
 
Irregularities, including fraud, are instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations. We identified and assessed 
the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements from irregularities, whether due to fraud or error, and 
discussed these between our audit team members. We then designed and performed audit procedures responsive to 
those risks, including obtaining audit evidence sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. 
 
We design our procedures so as to obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence that the financial statements are not 
materially misstated due to non-compliance with laws and regulations or due to fraud or error. 
 
We are not responsible for preventing non-compliance and cannot be expected to detect non-compliance with all 
laws and regulations - this responsibility lies with management with the oversight of the management committee. 
 
Based on our understanding of the club and discussion with management we identified financial reporting standards 
as having a direct effect on the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. 
 
As part of the engagement team discussion about how and where the club's financial statements may be materially 
misstated due to fraud, we did not identify any areas with an increased risk of fraud. 
 
Our audit procedures included: 
-  completing a risk-assessment process during our planning for this audit that specifically considered the risk of 

fraud; 
-  enquiry of management about the club's policies, procedures and related controls regarding compliance with 

laws and regulations and if there are any known instances of non-compliance; 
-  examining supporting documents for all material balances, transactions and disclosures; 
-  enquiry of management about litigation and claims and inspection of relevant correspondence; 
-  analytical procedures to identify any unusual or unexpected relationships; 
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In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in 
doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our 
knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If we identify such material 
inconsistencies or apparent material misstatements, we are required to determine whether there is a material 
misstatement in the financial statements or a material misstatement of the other information. If, based on the work 
we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to 
report that fact. 
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Responsibilities of the committee of management 
 
As explained more fully in the committee of management's responsibilities statement, the committee of management 
is responsible for the preparation of the financial statements and for being satisfied that they give a true and fair view, 
and for such internal control as it determines is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are 
free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error. 
 
In preparing the financial statements, the committee of management is responsible for assessing the club's ability to 
continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern 
basis of accounting unless the committee of management either intends to liquidate the club or to cease operations, 
or has no realistic alternative but to do so. 
 
Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements 
 
Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from 
material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. 
Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with 
ISAs (UK) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and 
are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the 
economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements. 
 
Irregularities, including fraud, are instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations. We identified and assessed 
the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements from irregularities, whether due to fraud or error, and 
discussed these between our audit team members. We then designed and performed audit procedures responsive to 
those risks, including obtaining audit evidence sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. 
 
We design our procedures so as to obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence that the financial statements are not 
materially misstated due to non-compliance with laws and regulations or due to fraud or error. 
 
We are not responsible for preventing non-compliance and cannot be expected to detect non-compliance with all 
laws and regulations - this responsibility lies with management with the oversight of the management committee. 
 
Based on our understanding of the club and discussion with management we identified financial reporting standards 
as having a direct effect on the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. 
 
As part of the engagement team discussion about how and where the club's financial statements may be materially 
misstated due to fraud, we did not identify any areas with an increased risk of fraud. 
 
Our audit procedures included: 
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laws and regulations and if there are any known instances of non-compliance; 
-  examining supporting documents for all material balances, transactions and disclosures; 
-  enquiry of management about litigation and claims and inspection of relevant correspondence; 
-  analytical procedures to identify any unusual or unexpected relationships; 
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 CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB 
 
 STATEMENT OF INCOME AND 
 RETAINED EARNINGS 
 FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST MAY 2022 
 
 
 2022 2021 
 Notes £ £ 
 
TURNOVER 55,417 35,591 
 
Cost of sales (123,326) (96,014) 

   
GROSS DEFICIT (67,909) (60,423) 
 
Administrative expenses (109,537) (46,702) 

   
 (177,446) (107,125) 
 
Other operating income 183,958 138,351 

   
OPERATING SURPLUS 4 6,512 31,226 
 
Interest receivable and similar income  8 2,035 

   
SURPLUS BEFORE TAXATION  6,520 33,261 
 
Tax on surplus (19,084) (23,405) 

   
(DEFICIT)/SURPLUS FOR THE FINANCIAL 
YEAR  

 
(12,564) 

 
9,856 

 
Retained earnings at beginning of year  3,609,129 3,599,273 
 

   
RETAINED EARNINGS AT END OF YEAR  3,596,565 3,609,129 

   

 
 Page 6 

 REPORT OF THE INDEPENDENT AUDITORS TO THE MEMBERS OF 
 CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB 
 
 
 
 
Use of our report 
 
This report is made solely to the club. Our audit work has been undertaken so that we might state to the club those 
matters we are required to state to it in an auditor's report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted 
by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than the club, for our audit work, for this report, or 
for the opinions we have formed. 
 
 
 
Steve Davies (Senior Statutory Auditor)  
for and on behalf of Carston Chartered Accountants  
Tudor House 
16 Cathedral Road 
Cardiff 
CF11 9LJ 
 
Date: 28 February 2023  
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 Page 9 continued... 

 CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB 
 
 NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
 FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST MAY 2022 
 
 
1. ACCOUNTING POLICIES 
 
 Basis of preparing the financial statements 

These financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Financial Reporting Standard 102 "The 
Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland" including the provisions of Section 
1A "Small Entities" and the Companies Act 2006. The financial statements have been prepared under the 
historical cost convention.  

 
 Turnover 

Turnover is measured at the fair value of the consideration received or receivable, excluding discounts, 
rebates, value added tax and other sales taxes.  

 
 Tangible fixed assets 

Depreciation is provided at the following annual rates in order to write off each asset over its estimated useful 
life.  

 
 Taxation 

Taxation for the year comprises current and deferred tax. Tax is recognised in the Statement of Income and 
Retained Earnings, except to the extent that it relates to items recognised in other comprehensive income or 
directly in equity. 

 
Current or deferred taxation assets and liabilities are not discounted. 

 
Current tax is recognised at the amount of tax payable using the tax rates and laws that have been enacted or 
substantively enacted by the balance sheet date. 

 
 Deferred tax 

Deferred tax is recognised in respect of all timing differences that have originated but not reversed at the 
balance sheet date. 

 
Timing differences arise from the inclusion of income and expenses in tax assessments in periods different 
from those in which they are recognised in financial statements. Deferred tax is measured using tax rates and 
laws that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the year end and that are expected to apply to the 
reversal of the timing difference. 

 
Unrelieved tax losses and other deferred tax assets are recognised only to the extent that it is probable that 
they will be recovered against the reversal of deferred tax liabilities or other future taxable profits. 

 
2. EMPLOYEES AND DIRECTORS 
 

The average number of employees during the year was NIL (2021 - NIL).  

 
 The notes form part of these financial statements 
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 CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB (REGISTERED NUMBER: ) 
 
 BALANCE SHEET 
 31ST MAY 2022 
 
 
 2022 2021 
 Notes £ £ £ £ 
FIXED ASSETS 
Tangible assets 4 2,963,522 2,991,336 
Investments 5 98,200 98,200 

   
 3,061,722 3,089,536 
 
CURRENT ASSETS 
Debtors 6 96,707 67,652 
Cash at bank 666,159 713,765 

   
 762,866 781,417 
CREDITORS 
Amounts falling due within one year  7 101,871 120,772 

   
NET CURRENT ASSETS 660,995 660,645 

   
TOTAL ASSETS LESS CURRENT LIABILITIES  3,722,717 3,750,181 
 
CREDITORS 
Amounts falling due after more than one 
year  

 
8 

 
(69,523) 

 
(84,423) 

 
ACCRUALS AND DEFERRED INCOME (56,629) (56,629) 

   
NET ASSETS 3,596,565 3,609,129 

   
 
RESERVES 
Income and expenditure account 3,596,565 3,609,129 

   
 3,596,565 3,609,129 

   
 
The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the provisions applicable to companies subject to the 
small companies regime.  
 
The financial statements were approved by the committee and authorised for issue on 22nd February 2023 and were 
signed by:  
 
 
 
 
........................................................................ 
K J Morgan 
Chairman 
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 Page 11 

 CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB 
 
 NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - continued 
 FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST MAY 2022 
 
 
 
6. DEBTORS: AMOUNTS FALLING DUE WITHIN ONE YEAR  
 2022 2021 
 £ £ 
 Trade debtors 47,661 45,660 
 Other debtors 49,046 21,992 

   
 96,707 67,652 

   
 
7. CREDITORS: AMOUNTS FALLING DUE WITHIN ONE YEAR  
 2022 2021 
 £ £ 
 Trade creditors 9,425 7,983 
 Taxation and social security 19,084 48,349 
 Other creditors 73,362 64,440 

   
 101,871 120,772 

   
 
8. CREDITORS: AMOUNTS FALLING DUE AFTER MORE THAN ONE YEAR  
 2022 2021 
 £ £ 
 Other creditors 69,523 84,423 

   
 
 Amounts falling due in more than five years: 
 
 Repayable by instalments 
 Other loans more 5yrs instal 123 5,223 
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 CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB 
 
 NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - continued 
 FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST MAY 2022 
 
 
 
3. OPERATING SURPLUS 
 
 The operating surplus is stated after charging: 
 
 2022 2021 
 £ £ 
 Depreciation - owned assets 37,814 37,389 

   
 
4. TANGIBLE FIXED ASSETS 
 Freehold Long Plant and 
 property leasehold machinery Totals 
 £ £ £ £ 
 COST 
 At 1st June 2021 2,572,985 517,690 109,867 3,200,542 
 Additions - - 10,000 10,000 

        
 At 31st May 2022 2,572,985 517,690 119,867 3,210,542 

        
 DEPRECIATION 
 At 1st June 2021 76,422 24,010 108,774 209,206 
 Charge for year  31,439 6,020 355 37,814 

        
 At 31st May 2022 107,861 30,030 109,129 247,020 

        
 NET BOOK VALUE 
 At 31st May 2022 2,465,124 487,660 10,738 2,963,522 

        
 At 31st May 2021 2,496,563 493,680 1,093 2,991,336 

        
 
5. FIXED ASSET INVESTMENTS 
 Other 
 investments 
 £ 
 COST 
 At 1st June 2021 
 and 31st May 2022 1,347,200 

  
 PROVISIONS 
 At 1st June 2021 
 and 31st May 2022 1,249,000 

  
 NET BOOK VALUE 
 At 31st May 2022 98,200 

  
 At 31st May 2021 98,200 
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 CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB 
 
 DETAILED INCOME AND EXPENDITURE ACCOUNT 
 FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST MAY 2022 
 
 
 2022 2021 
 £ £ £ £ 
Turnover 
Membership Income 69,608 35,591 
International Ticket Sales (14,191) - 

 55,417   35,591 
 
Cost of sales 
Bowls 20,953 9,010 
Cricket 47,242 51,683 
Hockey 35,463 22,138 
Tennis 19,668 13,183 

 123,326   96,014 
   

GROSS DEFICIT (67,909) (60,423) 
 
Other income 
Rents and Recharges 171,658 128,468 
Sundry receipts 12,300 9,883 
Deposit account interest 8 2,035 

 183,966   140,386 
   

 116,057 79,963 
 
Expenditure 
Insurance 1,227 1,202 
Stationery, phone, & sundries 5,874 2,023 
Accountancy fees 1,340 442 
Rental expenses 1,202 - 
Legal and professional fees 56,385 - 
Auditors' remuneration 4,000 3,865 
Donations 500 - 
Depreciation of tangible fixed assets  37,814 37,389 
Subscription 1,195 1,746 

 109,537   46,667 
   

 6,520 33,296 
 
Finance costs 
Bank charges - 35 

   
NET SURPLUS 6,520 33,261 
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CARDIFF ATHLETIC BOWLS CLUB
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 2022

Once again, our season began in April with the opening of the green in April by 
the CAC Chairman, Keith Morgan, accompanied by Heather his wife, and Bob 
Williams, our Honorary President, bowled the first wood of the season. We also 
used the occasion to present the trophies for 2021 and this time the event could 
be held indoors with the lifting of the covid restrictions.

The very warm weather in parts of the season meant we had to postpone some 
matches because of the extreme heat. However, through the hard work of the 
team captains and their deputies, we managed to fulfil all of our fixtures, turning 
out two teams most Saturdays and teams on Wednesday for the Mid-Week 
league and on Tuesday for the Alliance.

We had mixed fortunes in The Carruthers Cup and in the PG1 league starting well 
in both but then losing several games by very small margins. At one point we 
were in danger of being relegated but wins against the top team and other sides 
later on meant that we retained our place in the league. This was in no small 
measure due to the hard work of the team captain, Billy Gould and his deputy 
Phil Edwards.

The A team with captain Howard Evans had a difficult season but they fulfilled 
all of their fixtures, often with a reduced side. They finished in ninth place 
which was a very creditable performance and I congratulate them on their 
perseverance in a very difficult season.

The Mid Week league and the Alliance also provided some keenly contested 
games. They both finished in the upper half of the table. I am indebted to Billy 
Gould, Phil Edwards and Terry Ewington for their captaincy of these teams.

The annual bowls trip to Torquay and Taunton arranged by Peter Christian and his 
wife Ray, was a great success. The weather was very good, and we won both our 
games against Babbacombe and Taunton. Both clubs were very hospitable and 
friendly, and we hope that we can play against them again in the future. Peter is 
now planning our next tour which we hope will be in Tenby and Saundersfoot.

Sadly, this year we lost Mike Cosslett. It was a shock to lose such a stalwart 
member of the club.
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We were able to play our club tournaments this year without the fear of covid 
disrupting our plans. Phil Edwards took on the role of organiser with some 
assistance from Peter Christian. With Phil’s constant goading we managed to 
complete all the earlier rounds and all the finals on 24th September.

It was a memorable day with supporters treated to keenly contested finals.  
My congratulations go to Dave Phillips on becoming Club Champion again so 
long after his last title. Congratulations also to all the other singles and pairs 
competition winners and commiserations to the runners up.

Alick Rayer also arranged special days for past rugby players of Cardiff RFC. I 
understand that they enjoyed themselves immensely both at the bowls and then 
the bar afterwards.

Our recruitment campaign this year attracted 10 new players, most of whom had 
not played before. They all showed great promise and we hope they will continue 
with us next year. We will run a similar recruitment campaign next year to secure 
our long-term future.

I would like to put on record my appreciation to the officers and Committee 
Members for their invaluable support throughout a busy year for the club. Again, 
I have say, that without their work the club would not function. My compliments 
go to Phil Edwards as Secretary, Peter Christian as Treasurer, to Kevin Bush as 
Fixture Secretary and to John Stephens for managing the club web-site.

The club members also owe a huge debt of gratitude to Ken Thorne, Billy Gould, 
Peter Christian and myself, for maintaining the green and its surrounds and for 
oversight of the ground maintenance contract. My thanks also go to Ray Bridges, 
Howard Evans and Peter Christian for assisting me in running the bar.

To those of you who joined the working parties, it was a great help, and we 
continue to have one of the best greens in the league.

Finally, congratulations to the CAC on reaching your centenary year and long may 
it continue. We in the Bowls Section are exceedingly grateful for all the support 
you have given us over the years and it will be our centenary year next year so 
we are hoping that all the sections will join us in celebrating that as well.

Chris Barrett

Bowls Club Chairman
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CRICKET ANNUAL REPORT 2022

The club continues to thrive, seeing increased numbers at every level from juniors 
upwards, and investment continues to focus on the facilities and the development 
of the club as a whole.

On the cricketing front, the 1st XI was led by Greg Holmes, who has now captained 
the club for a record 7 years, and is still widely regarded as one of the best players 
in the South Wales Premier League.  A young side, the club is mostly composed of 
players who have come through the club’s junior system and has an average age of 
just over 20.  With age, comes wisdom, and this current side will no doubt improve 
over the next few years to become a force in South Wales Cricket. The 1st team 
finished seventh in the premier league. Given that captain Greg Holmes picked 
up a nasty eye injury which resulted in Greg being unavailable for half the league 
games the side responded admirably. The strength of the team was in the bowling 
department and was led by opening bowler Osama Subhan who had a notable 
season which saw him play for the Wales minor counties side. The introduction 
of some experienced players in batsman David Kirtley and opening bowler Amais 
Chowdry provided a good balance with the promising young players. Newcome 
Sam Swingwood proved a good signing as he contributed strongly with his leg 
spin, batting and fielding.The team enjoyed a strong Welsh Cup run including an 
excellent win against old friends St Fagans in the zone final, with a match winnings 
by all rounder Sam Mills, before eventually losing to Port Talbot in the national 
semi-finals. Young wicket keeper batsman Lewis Popple made his 1st team league 
debut and impressed with both his skills and maturity. There is an appetite to 
succeed, and with the right guidance and support the club is hopeful for some 1st 
XI silverware in the not-too-distant future. 

The 2nd XI was led by David Elias in 2021.  The 2nd XI provides the ideal pathway 
for junior cricketers making their way towards 1st XI honours and has an excellent 
blend of experienced players alongside a number of youngsters. The club welcomed 
promising young batsman Avaneesh Shah to the club who made a number of eye 
catching performances in the second team and we look forward to seeing his 
progress moving forward. Opening bowlers Vineet Bolusani, Sam Young and all 
rounder Elgan Williams all made telling contributions throughout the year. The 
league will experience a significant re-structure in 2023, which will see the 2nd XI 
slot back in to the South East Wales Cricket League. This will give the club and the 
respective teams a definite pathway in to premier league cricket, and we wish 
David and his side well for the 2023 season
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David Ricketts leads the 3rd XI which is again a mixture of experience and youth. The 
club is fortunate that this side competes in the higher echelons of the south east 
wales league and therefore provides a good standard of cricket for our players. This 
side is a real mix of experience and youth with the likes of skipper David Rickets, 
president Mike Cann and club stalwarts Matt Phillips and Ian Bridgeman playing 
alongside some very talented young players. These crop of young players include 
opening batsman Fahad Ahmed and all rounder Rhydian Sheppard who both 
impressed with some notable performances. The stand out innings of the year 
was made by James Breeze who scored a 150* not out against Sully Centurions. 

The 4th XI was lead by Rob Owens and again is a mix of experience and young 
players making their way into senior cricket. Zach and Zain Khan both made strong 
impressions as did Ethan Hannigan, Oliver Goad and the Quereshi brothers.

I would like to thanks our wonderful scorers in Jason, Anne and Cath who help 
make the captains jobs so much easier on a Saturday. The coaching was led by Ali 
Waldron who made a very good impression in his first season with the club. 

The junior section continues to thrive, with the numbers swelling year on year. 2022 
had even more players, more teams and more fixtures than ever before, and that 
means more coaches and helpers. 

Our girls numbers continue to grow and we were so proud to put out our first 
senior womens team, playing 2 games against our local rivals Radyr.  We will no 
doubt attract more player over the next few years, and we want to ensure that 
Cardiff CC to continue to provide a welcoming and inclusive place for all visitors to 
the club.

Our All Stars and Dynamos programme is one of the largest in the UK, which offers 
younger players from 3 years old the opportunity to play cricket for the very first 
time.  We are starting to see these young players make a significant step in to our 
junior age group teams.

Across the club we have over 15 players, junior and senior representing Wales, 
our highest number ever.  Almost 40 Cardiff CC junior players have been invited 
to take part in the East Wales regional training squads, which represents just over 
10% of the total numbers. 

The club is hugely proud of our Glamorgan representation, with Kiran Carlson, 
Prem Sisodiya and Tegid Phillips, all of whom have been at Cardiff Cricket Club since 
they were 6 or 7 years old.   We continue to work with the South Wales Premier 
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League and Glamorgan CCC to ensure that Kiran, Prem and Tegid stay with Cardiff 
Cricket Club for the forthcoming seasons.

We are fortunate to have so many dedicated coaches and helpers and my thanks 
goes to them; without their commitment to the club we would not be able to offer 
the opportunities that we do. As the numbers grow, we become more reliant on 
our current volunteers and continue to welcome new parents and families to the 
club.

The support from Cricket Wales has been exceptional in recent years, and a huge 
thank you should go to them, in particular the three Marks (White, Dixon and 
Frost) and CEO  Leishia Hawkins. 

On a personal note, I would like to extend my thanks to the grounds team and the 
very hard working committee of Cardiff Cricket Club.  

The wonderful support from the Athletic Club continues to be invaluable and 
helps us make progress on many levels. The club is in a good place and has the 
community and junior cricket cricket at the heart of it. 
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HOCKEY CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
2021/2022 SEASON

Arguably one of the best seasons I can remember in my entire forty-year association with 
the Club. Notable achievements include:

•	 Euro Hockey Club Trophy II winners.
•	 Men’s first team finishing 3rd in the Division one North National League.
•	 Men’s second XI winning the West Premier Division and gaining promotion to 

the National League.
•	 Record youth numbers with the creation of an enviable coaching set up and 

framework. 
•	 Men’s master’s finalists in the prestigious ‘Paella Cup tournament’ held in 

Valencia.
•	 Numerous International across the whole Club with Cardiff & Met well 

represented at the Commonwealth Games. 

With a high volume of new players and a blossoming youth section I look forward to the 
new season with the creation of a new sixth XI.

Mark Shelton - Chairman

Men’s 1st – 2021-22 Season Review. 

Overall, the 2021-22 league season was a strong one for the Men’s 1s, finishing 
3rd in Division 1 North. Unfortunately, we were unable to build upon our league 
standing after the mid-season break, starting slowly with a 1-1 draw against the 
University of Birmingham, a 4-2 win against Peterborough and suffered a shock 
3-2 defeat to Cambridge on the road. March brought some strong performances 
against Bowdon (2-1 win), Olton (6-0 win) and Deeside Ramblers (8-1 win). 
However, with 2 league games remaining, the final league places at the top of the 
table had all but been confirmed.

An exciting Saturday evening fixture at the Sport Wales National Hockey Centre 
secured a point vs Loughborough in a 1-1 draw, in a game which could have gone 
either way. The result meant that the University of Nottingham would finish as 
league champions, and Cardiff would finish 3rd, 10 points shy of Loughborough in 
2nd place, and 12 points ahead of Olton in 4th. Ioan Wall finished as the team’s 
top scorer, with 16 goals in 17 games.
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We always prepare for the league season with 1 primary ambition - to challenge 
for the league title and take Cardiff & Met to the Men’s Premier Division. Whilst 
that will always remain a target for future seasons, we are confident that we have 
been able to take a lead role in developing the strength of Cardiff & Met HC, not 
merely in our contribution to coaching and other roles throughout the club, but in 
providing an exciting opportunity for us to come together as a club on (often wet 
and cold) Sunday afternoons. 

The support has been fantastic throughout the season, for which we are very 
grateful. This was typified by the quantity and quality of support in our final home 
league game against Loughborough. In quoting Jolyon Morgan; “that was one of 
the most enjoyable league games I have played in, in a long, long while”. We have 
created that environment as a whole club, and we are excited by the prospect 
of the Men’s 2s joining us in the National League for some home double-header 
fixtures in 2022-23.

Looking ahead, we prepare for the Welsh Cup Finals on the 7th & 8th May, to be held 
in Swansea. We then head to the Eurohockey Trophy II in Geneva, Switzerland on 
the 3rd of June. With the increased strength and depth in the Men’s Performance 
Squad, competition for places in these squads will be hotly contested.

We will be working to engage in some moderate fundraising for our European trip 
and the costs associated with having two teams in the England Hockey Leagues 
next season, so keep your eyes peeled for events taking place this summer! 
 
Jack Pritchard – M1 Vice-Captain

Men’s 1s - Euro hockey Gold!
 
Our Men’s 1st team travelled to Geneva, Switzerland, to compete in the Euro 
Hockey Club Trophy II, after suffering an unfortunate relegation the previous 
year as they were unable to travel to the tournament due to covid restrictions. 
 
They took on the tournament hosts, Servette HC, in their first match and secured 
an impressive 5-2 victory in some tough and humid conditions. European 
debutant James Tyson opened the scoring, with further goals from Ioan Wall, 
Jolyon Morgan and a brace for Jack Pritchard. 
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The following day they enjoyed a day off, taking in the sights of the city and 
making the most of their proximity to Lake Geneva for some activity recovery. 
Well rested, they defeated Czech team Slavia Praha 5-1 the following day to 
secure their place in the final. After two early goals from Jolyon Morgan & Matty 
Sears, they were forced to seek shelter in the changing rooms whilst a severe 
storm & lightning passed overhead! Further goals from Angus McDermid, Jack 
Pritchard and a second from Jolyon Morgan capped a professional performance 
in their last group game. 
 
The final pitted them against Scottish team Western Wildcats, who were seeking 
a domestic and European quadruple, having not lost a game all season. A 
superb start saw Cardiff take a 4-0 lead within half an hour, with goals from Jack 
Pritchard, Owain Dolan-Gray and two more for Jolyon Morgan. 
 
After Western Wildcats threatened a comeback with two quick goals either 
side of half-time, Cardiff quickly re-took the ascendancy and eventually ran out 
8-4 winners in a goal-fest of a final. Second-half goals came from Ioan Wall, 
Patrick McDowell, James Tyson and a third for Jolyon Morgan, earning him the 
tournament joint-top goal-scorer award. Owain Dolan-Gray was also voted the 
tournament’s best player to cap a fantastic few days for Cardiff & Met who 
secured promotion back into the Euro Hockey Club Trophy 1 to be held next 
summer!

Jack Pritchard – M1 Vice-Captain

Men›s 2nd – 2021-22 Season Report 
 
The Men’s 2s won the West Premier League in emphatic style, dropping only 
2 points after Christmas to secure promotion to the National League with 1 
game to spare! Captain Donsworth led his side to the title with a succession of 
dramatic victories, as the team held their nerve through some tense finishes. 
 
2 goals from McDermid provided a narrow lead at Taunton, and resolute deep 
defence, with some robust tackling from Donsworth, Windley, Raymond and 
Asprey, kept the opposition at bay. There was jubilation and some relief at the 
final whistle, except from John Bennett who cursed a draw having lost track of 
the score some time in the 2nd half. 
 
The central midfield dominance of Gibbons, Carroll and Colloff kept the action 
far from the Cardiff goal on a freezing day at Bath. But, with the ball finding 
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increasingly baffling ways to stay out of the opposition net, it seemed inevitable 
that Bath would steal victory with a late sucker-punch. Enter Duncan Langston 
with trademarked fast hands, a dodgy knee, and a reverse stick winner of such 
artistic grace that it was instantly nominated for the Turner prize. A Bath corner 
was bundled away with the final play of the game to spark raucous celebrations… 
from the whole team this time. 
 
With the league title and local bragging rights on the line, the forward line cut 
loose to rescue a 2-0 deficit against closest rivals, Whitchurch. Bennett, Day and 
Robertson caused havoc in the opposition defence and Bunn, Sears and George 
each swooped in to score at the back post to keep the dream alive. Victory at 
Swindon meant the champagne could finally be cracked open, just in time to 
cloud memories of another agonising finale. 
 
The 2s have much to look forward to next season, as they move up to the 
National League, the 1st time a Welsh club has fielded 2 sides at that level! 
 
Mark Philpot

Men’s 3rd – 2021-22 Season Report
The first half of the season had it’s up and downs with a mixture of results early 
on in which we struggled to find our feet and get that consistency in results we 
were striving for. It was great to integrate the new freshers into the team and 
naturally it was going to take time for everyone to get used to playing with each 
other. In the latter stages of the first half of the season, the team really started 
to gel well together, and it saw us going five games unbeaten in the league going 
into the Christmas break which is credit to everyone’s hard work.

The second half of the season carried on where we left off at the Christmas break 
and saw us really push on in the league. The lads were playing some awesome 
hockey, enjoying being on the pitch together and working to be the best we 
could be. It saw us finish the season off in 3rd place which was a big achievement 
for us considering we had a rocky start. We gained 6 more points in the second 
half of the season than we did in the first, which was credit to us winning 5 on 
the bounce to close of the season. Winning 6-0 away at Whitchurch and 11-0 at 
home against Swansea helped us to boost our goal difference from 1 to 18! The 
end to the season really puts us in good stead for the upcoming season in which 
we will be striving for promotion, and I can’t wait to get started. Special mentions 
to Dan Deakin who won players player at the end of season awards and Emlyn 
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Oxenham for being awarded captains player. Also, to Joe Forey who achieved the 
top goal scorer award across the whole men’s side of the club for the season!

David Robinson

Men’s 4th – 2021-22 Season Report
2021-22 was a great year for the squad. Fourteen new guys joined the team and 
they all contributed both on and off the pitch. Testament to the quality of the 
hockey I eventually had to turn away players from other teams requesting to 
join the squad. The success became and issue when we humiliated the young 
bucks in the 3s with a 6-1 win. We’ve since had to take it easier on them during 
interclub friendlies.  
I continue to feel privileged to call these lads my teammates and friends.

Renn Makan

 Men’s 5th – 2021-22 Season Report
As the country recovers from a global pandemic and we move from one financial 
crisis to the next hockey remains as the glue and stability that binds this group of 
legends, has-beens, never haves and wannabe left backs together. 

Two key targets were set before the season. 

•	 Don’t get promoted.
•	 Don’t get relegated. 

I’m delighted to confirm that both targets were met. At one point after beating 
all but one of the top four sides promotion was looming but this was successfully 
avoided and we finished a very respectful fifth.

Top Goal scorer and Captains player of the season Sy Dovey.

Team player of the season was Dudley Hill. 

The team played in the annual ‘Paella Cup’ in Valencia, losing one nil in the final 
after some incredible performances. Most notable was Mike Cleverly who rolled 
back the years and was voted player of the tournament. 

All the team enjoyed the social elements of the competition and have already 
booked our place for next June with the vow to go one better this year.  

Mark Shelton
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 HOCKEY CHAIRLADIES REPORT
2021/2022 SEASON REVIEW

The 2021/22 season was my first as Ladies Hockey Chair and it is a pleasure to be 
able to overview the success that we achieved, 3 promotions from our 4 league 
teams was a great outcome and testament to the hard work of the committee, 
coaches, players, and supporters:

1. Ladies first team winning South Wales Prem 1 and securing promotion
into the West Premier League

2. Ladies third team coming away with promotion into
South Wales Premier 1

3. Ladies fourth team winning Division 4 and promotion into Division

With an ever-growing ladies section and junior section, we are excited to be 
entering a 5th team in to the South Wales leagues. 

Rebecca Chidley - Chairlady

Ladies’ 1st
The Ladies’ 1s are Welsh Prem 1 winners!! We closed out the season with an 
11-1 victory against Cardiff Medics which sealed the top spot in the league, and
promotion into Women’s West Premier League. In the 2nd half of the season we
didn’t quite manage to maintain our perfect record, losing to Swansea 2s and
Penarth 2s, however we bounced back with some excellent performances, hitting
double figure goal tallies in 2 of our 9 games.

We scored a total of 90 goals across the season – that’s an average of 5 goals 
per game! – including some absolutely beautiful top corner smashes, first time 
deflections and solo efforts, and a hat-trick for Nia Davies in the last game of the 
season. We conceded just 12 goals all season, with a total of 12 clean sheets for 
Dan Morgan in goal, giving us a massive goal difference of 78.  

It been a fantastic team effort to pull off these results, with lots of hard work 
going into fitness on Monday nights, great commitment to training and an 
impressive 24 different people playing a role on the pitch which shows the 
strength and depth we have within the club. Lucy Keyworth earned the crown 
for dame of the season with some excellent performances in screen and defence. 
Maddie Larkin continued her dramatic mid-game slips, trips and falls and was 
awarded dick of the season.  
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Thank you to Luke and Chris for all their work behind the scenes, at training 
sessions and on match days, you’ve been excellent – I’m sure the girls will all 
agree that you’ve kept it fun (whilst keeping things challenging!). A massive 
thank you from the team to everybody who has supported us along the way - I 
don’t think we’ve had an empty side-line all season, with people coming down to 
watch in the pouring rain, travelling away with us to Swansea and being there to 
cheer us on (beers in hand) as we won the last game to seal promotion. 

Jayne Yeomans

Ladies’ 2nd
It’s fair to say that our return to league fixtures after the pandemic has been a 
mixed bag of emotions for the Ladies’ 2s, with some highs and lows throughout 
the season. With only 8 players remaining from the 2019/20 squad, we were 
definitely a new-look team heading into this season’s campaign.

 We began the season with a fixture against our Ladies’ 1s – despite the result, 
we were able to play some great hockey which produced some good results, 
including a strong, confident win against Saints 2s. Towards the end of the 1st 
half of the season, we had some challenging games against Swansea 2s and 3s 
which we unfortunately lost. However, these gave us plenty of lessons to learn, 
and a stronger desire to succeed going into the 2nd half of the season.

 Our campaign after the winter break started with another game against 
our 1s, and then followed with high-scoring games with a 6-1 win, 4-4 draw, 
and 5-3 loss. The latter stages of our season certainly brought some inspired 
performances from all members of the team. Having lost heavily to Saints 1s in 
the 1st half of the season, a 1-1 draw was amazing and gave us the boost we 
needed to finish the season strongly. We then travelled to Pembroke with 12 
players and grafted hard to secure another draw. A 3-2 win against Cardiff Uni 
was euphoric, which led us nicely into the final 2 matches.

Our penultimate opponents were Swansea 3s. They headed to the fortress on a 
very warm weekend with the confidence that they would again take the 3 points. 
They did not foresee what it meant to us to ensure that did not happen, and that 
we were definitely there to dominate and take the win. The final score was a 2-1 
win to us – what a day!

Illnesses, holidays, and hangovers were definitely not the preparations we 
envisaged for our final game against Swansea 2s.  Travelling with 11 players 
on another hot day was certainly not in the plan.  Our pre-match preparation 
consisted of a gentle warm up, and lots of positive chat to keep spirits high in the 
aim that we could make it through the 70 minutes against their 15-man squad. 
Who knew this would be the performance of the season?! It was 2-2 until the 
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final few seconds, when a goal was scored and the whistle blew to make it 3-2… 
to Swansea.

We finished the season in 6th place.  If our 2nd half performances dictate 
anything, they certainly say that we are a team to contend with next season! 
We’d like to say a big thank you to Alf for once again coaching us this season, 
and leading us to finish in our best Prem 1 league position to date. Also, thank 
you must be said to everyone who has contributed to the success of the 2s this 
season. Diolch yn Fawr!

Nic Hatch

Ladies’ 3rd
After weeks of maybes and not yets, and updating the league app constantly, I 
can finally confirm the Ladies’ 3s have finished in 2nd place in the league!! What 
a season and what a great bunch of players - I am one very proud captain.

The 2nd half of the season started off well with a rearranged game win over 
Presteigne, and the form we had before Christmas continued with another win 
over Dowlais. From then we got a little rocky mixed bag of results, and we were 
left in the position that if we wanted 2nd place and possible promotion, we 
needed to win our last 3 games. It started off well with a win over Howards, but 
then we lost to Presteigne away. However other results had come into play, and 
we could still do it as long as we beat Cardiff Uni in a Friday night showdown last 
game of the season.

That last week was the most bizarre week. Sunday night we were calculating 
that if we won then we would have to wait for Kington to play 3 matches, and if 
they won all 3 we would lose on goal difference. Mid week the league deducted 
3 points from us in the tables - cue a mad panic to see what had gone on, and 
getting the league to change the result against Presteigne at home back to a win 
from a loss as it was now. Texts and emails were sent and then Friday came - we 
needed a win, a draw would not do.

I have never been so proud of my team. We played amazingly, our attacks were 
at pace and 2 goals in the 1st half gave us a little breather. Cardiff Uni kept up a 
strong attack though,  short corner after short corner was given to them, but the 
backline kept them out. The screens worked tirelessly and the forwards counter 
attacked at every opportunity. We finally came out the winners 2-0. We had done 
all we could. Now to wait. Thinking this would be a long wait we put it out of 
our minds until the next day, when Molly let us know that Dowlais had beaten 
Kington. After the league tables were finally corrected, at 8pm Sunday night we 
could definitely confirm our 2nd place position. What a relief!
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The team have thoroughly enjoyed this season, fun being our key priority, and we 
couldn’t have done it without our amazing coaches Chids (the silent, calm, good 
cop) and Demi (the feisty, angry, bad cop) - never get on the wrong side of Demi! 
Now the only thing to work out is who scored the most goals. Percy, Erin and Elin 
are all claiming it is them, but as no one kept a record we will never know!

Suzy Thomas

Ladies’ 4th

The 2021/22 season has been extremely successful for the Ladies’ 4s, winning our 
league and securing promotion into Division 3!

The second half of the season has been very busy for the team, as we competed 
in 2 cup competitions as well as the league, which included lots of long trips 
to play away matches. Commitment from players was next level, with players 
staying overnight on Friday evenings to be closer to away matches, and others 
arriving 1 hour before the meet time to avoid the risk of being late.

The cup title wasn’t to be this year, as we unfortunately just missed out on 
reaching the final of the Hockey Wales Cup in a hard fought match against 
Bangor University.

The quality of our play has progressed so much this season. Scoring an amazing 
72 goals this season, including 17 goals in our last match of the league. A huge 
thank you to our amazing coach Fran, who has been fabulous this year. As a 
leadership team, India and I are so proud of everything our team has achieved 
this year, and are so excited to see what we can do in Division 3 next year. 

Cora Hogan

Ladies’ 5th
This season has been a positive one for our 5s girls, with continually changing 
faces, they have done tremendously well. Even without competitive fixtures, they 
have improved throughout the season, and some have even progressed to play in 
league games for our 4s with Fran and her girls - what an achievement!

With some new faces even into the final weeks of the season, it shows real 
progress and looks very positive moving into the new 2022/23 season. Hopefully 
there will also be a chance of more girls getting to play competitive hockey. 
I would like to just say thank you to the girls for their continued want and 
determination to play and improve.

Ria Pedlingham
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2021-22 was another year where the Covid 19 pandemic affected the club’s activities 
with the club holding its Annual General Meeting in the open air on a sunny day in July 
2021 rather the more usual November slot inside the clubhouse. 

Despite this the Tennis Section enjoyed a very successful year with the number of 
members reaching a record 314 in 2021- 22 - thanks to our livewire Membership 
Secretary Juliette Sherrard who ensured any potential new members had a warm 
welcome into the club. 

Coaching
On the coaching side our Club Coach Tony Symons- Hicks enrolled more than 100 juniors 
into the coaching programme with many going on to compete either in tournaments or 
for the club’s junior teams. With coaching taking place on our excellent clay courts all 
young players get the chance to enhance their skills in a vibrant and fun atmosphere. 

Many of the participants reach their teens and go on to take their coaching qualifications 
so they in turn can go on to coach the following generation of young players.  The club is 
committed to supporting the Tennis Wales vision of making tennis “relevant, accessible, 
welcoming and enjoyable” and we fully recognise the role tennis plays in helping both 
young and older people in Wales live healthy and active lifestyles.

Junior Leagues
In the Junior Leagues the Lisvane boys’ teams were competitive in their matches 
achieving the following positions.

Under 12 – Division 1 Group 1 – Lisvane finished 2nd

Under 16 – Division 1 – Group 1 Lisvane finished 4th

Adult Leagues
The start of the competitive leagues brought a welcome return to team tennis and 
our teams had mixed fortunes. Our Club Captain Alex Welch played a key role in the 
organisation of our teams for 2021 after a previous summer of only having friendly 
matches due to the pandemic.

In the Summer League 2021 
Ladies Doubles – Division 2 East – Lisvane Firsts finished top of their division!

Ladies Doubles – Division 5 East – Lisvane Seconds finished 3rd

Tennis Section Report 2021- 22
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Men’s Doubles – Division 2 East – Lisvane Firsts finished 6th

Men’s Doubles – Division 4 East – Lisvane Seconds finished 5th

In the Veterans Winter League 2021/22  

Men’s Doubles  - Division 3 - Lisvane finished 6th

In the South Wales Winter League 21/22

Ladies Doubles - Division 4 – Lisvane Firsts finished 5th

Ladies Doubles – Division 8 – Lisvane Seconds finished 3rd

Mixed Doubles – Division 3 – Lisvane finished 4th

Internal League Competitions
Within the club the “Ladders League” sponsored by Andrew and Emma Reid Jones 
via their Cardiff Food Company, provided many members with competitive tennis 
throughout the year against fellow members. However, during the year, we switched 
to the Lawn Tennis Association (LTA) hosted leagues that have the added bonus of all 
performances by each member to be included in their World Tennis Number rating. 

The ITF World Tennis Number is a new rating system for all tennis players across the 
world which will make it easier for everyone who plays tennis in Britain to organise and 
play against opponents of a similar standard.

Club Championships 2021
A highlight of the year for many members is the Club Championship with members 
having their chance to make their mark in club history.

A hot sunny day greeted the Finalists in September 2021 which this year was limited to 
only Doubles competitions due to concerns over whether we would be able to complete 
our normal tournament schedule.

With the previous year’s 2020 Tournament not taking place at all due to COVID-19 
concerns the club was delighted to bring members together once again and there was a 
record number of entries in some categories.

After more than a week of hectic competition this was the final showdown watched by 
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scores of other members, families and friends who crowded the club’s balcony to get a 
fantastic view over the day’s matches.

The club’s social activity team led by Cath Lynn provided refreshments to the crowd 
including a feast of cakes and other sweet delights baked by members who clearly were 
experts in how to please anyone with a sweet tooth.

The Men’s Doubles Final brought the 2019 champions Will Jowett and Raymond Torii-
Cousins into a tense tussle with the club coach Tony Symonds Hicks and Will Craddock. 
The intensity of the play matched the heat of the midday sun but it was Will Jowett and 
Raymond Torii-Cousins who triumphed.6-3 6-3.

The Ladies Double Final also brought back the 2019 Champion twin sister pairing of Erin 
and Caitlin Piper who faced the experienced duo of Suzanne Doyle and Bethan Llewellyn.  
The twins played well and edged out their challengers 6-0 6-4 so once again the Trophy 
will be etched with Erin and Caitlin’s names.

The Mixed Doubles Final brought an interesting pairing of Will Jowett who had earlier 
won the Men’s Doubles Trophy and his mother Catherine Jowett into battle against Sam 
Lynn and Erin Piper who had earlier in the day won the Ladies Doubles Trophy.  The battle 
was a tense showdown under a blazing September sun with some excellent shots from all 
the players but the Lynn/Piper combination battled through to win the Trophy 6-0 6-4 .

The club traditionally holds a Consolation Draw for those who were knocked out in earlier 
rounds of the tournament and they compete for the “Plate” in each category which this 
year brought tight matches settled by tie breaks!

For 2021 our Consolation Draw winners and runners up were: -

Men’s Doubles Plate

Winners - Sam Coles and Gareth Llewellyn with runners up Ed Jones and Alex Welch 6-3, 
1-6 then 10- 4 in a tie break.

Mixed Doubles Plate 

Winners - Amritpal Philora and Bob Fleck with runners up Suzanne Doyle and Rhodri 
Smith - 6-2, 3-6 and then 10-8 in a tie break.



40

It was a great day for the club with all the competitions being organised by Tony Symonds 
Hicks the Club Coach. After the difficult 12 months of restrictions and not being able to 
play in parts of 2020/21 it was great to see so many members turning out to support the 
club and make the event a great success.

Club Maintenance
The Grounds Maintenance programme headed by Clive Bolton included the installation 
of security fencing to prevent access to the club’s grounds from the adjacent public 
footpath, drainage works and a CCTV system to deter vandals. 

The location of the Courts just across from Cefn On Park means there are a significant 
number of protected trees overhanging the courts which need regular trimming by 
specialist contractors and every autumn brings a huge number of leaves to clear across 
the site.  

Clive and his team of volunteers are fully occupied in keeping the playing areas free from 
slippery wet leaves for quite a few weeks in addition to the regular maintenance needed 
on the artificial clay courts. 

Repairing the club car park is also becoming a regular event as the bad weather causes 
pot holes right across the whole area. With patching repairs costing £1,280 during the 
year the long term solution would seem to be in getting the car park tarmaced but with 
costs anticipated to be in excess of £40,000 this remains a longer term objective for the 
club.

Social Activities
On the social side the club was delighted to have the opportunity to start using the club 
house again and this gave our Social Secretary the chance to organise a few events and 
get members back into socialising with fellow members.  The club’s main room and 
stairwell were redecorated during the year – the main room decoration was funded by 
two very generous long standing members who are quite content to remain anonymous 
but as a club I think all members would like to express their sincere thanks to them both. 

Just before the end of May 2022 the club took delivery of its new honours boards that 
list all the various winners of the club championships. Many thanks to Simon Stokes for 
organising this long overdue enhancement to the club house.

The Club’s Annual Ball was held in November 2021 attracting around 60 of the movers 
and shakers within the membership with many members donating raffle prizes to help 
raise valuable funds for the club.   
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The Lisvane Fun Run was once again hosted by the club with the runners finishing up 
at the clubhouse for drinks and a barbecue. Once again a variety of members stepped 
forward to help cooking and serving whilst raising money for club funds. We take the 
opportunity to raise the profile of the club in the area and let local families who are the 
keenest participants in the Fun Run see exactly what the club had to offer.

Safeguarding 
Safeguarding is an important issue for all sports and the club is committed to prioritising 
the well-being of all children and any vulnerable adults at risk by promoting safeguarding 
in our club at all times. We have adopted policies and procedures to minimise risk, 
deliver a positive tennis experience for everyone and respond appropriately to all 
safeguarding concerns/disclosures. 

Our Safeguarding Officer Emma Reid Jones has been responsible for ensuring the club 
is fully compliant with the Tennis Wales/LTA requirements and has over the years put 
many, many volunteer hours into a role that she is passionate about and as a club we are 
indebted to Emma for her dedication.  

Our Role in the Community

We are keen to ensure we contribute to the wider promotion of tennis in our community 
and our Pay to Play option allows non-members to hire a court for an hour during the less 
busy times. Participants get the chance to play and the whole experience allows them 
to see what the club can offer to a new member. As part of the Lisvane and surrounding 
community we are keen to ensure the club is open and welcoming and seen as a key 
community asset. 

Our location on the fringes of the area mean we are less visible than many other tennis 
clubs so we have to make a real effort to ensure everyone knows about the club and 
its activities. Our Club Secretary Victoria Morgan ensures we have regular coverage in 
Lisvane Link the local magazine and ensures our social media presence is boosted.

Our representatives on the Cardiff Athletic Club (CAC) Management Committee – Jim 
Allan and Clive Bolton keep the tennis section aware of the bigger picture and the 
challenges that face CAC whilst ensuring the voices of the tennis members of CAC are 
reflected.

Finally on behalf of the Tennis Section Committee I would like to thank our members who 
have supported the club in increasing numbers over the past couple of years and thank 
all those who have volunteered in various roles to make sure our club remains a friendly 
and lively part of the Lisvane and surrounding community.

Tony Nash

Treasurer /Interim Chair
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Last June I was  elected as the chairman of our great club. As someone who is 
acutely aware of the history of Cardiff Rugby, I realise what an honour and   
privilege this is. 

I would like to thank my predecessor Chris Norman for his notable contribution in 
his five year tenure  and for his advice, assistance and support over the last year.

In Spring 2021 the board of Cardiff Rugby Limited decided to change the way it 
used its Premiership team. A decision that was based on both rugby and economic crite-
ria.  After the welcome and extremely well received rebrand from Cardiff Blues to Cardiff 
Rugby, we would now use the “Rags” as an aid to develop our academy players alongside 
quality semi professional and regional players.  This model comes with its challenges as 
it is difficult to combine player development with competing for trophies. It requires a 
buy in from all parties, academy, semi professional as well as the full time   
professional players.

We have been very fortunate in having Steve Law and Gruff Rees to implement 
the new model. They have created an environment and produced a culture which allows 
the academy players to express themselves and have the regional players knocking on 
David Young’s door asking to play for the Rags when they are not required for the first 
team.

Thanks are due to David Young for ensuring player availability whenever possible 
throughout the season. We would not have attained the success we did   
without this help.

Cardiff RFC enjoyed a very successful season reaching the semi finals of the Indigo 
Premiership Cup as well as winning the league title for the first time since 2008-9. Defeat 
against our nearest challengers Newport in March made the proposition of us being 
crowned champions extremely unlikely. However Newport’s faltering form at the end 
of the season gave us an outside chance. A bonus point victory in each of our final four 
games would ensure us the title. The squad thrived under this pressure gaining the nec-
essary bonus point victories away at Llandovery and Swansea as well as at home against 
regional rivals Pontypridd and Merthyr.

The league title was a fitting reward for the efforts of all playing and coaching 
staff throughout the season. Director of coaching Gruff Rees, Head Coach Steve Law, 
team manager Iestyn Williams and the coaching personnel of Craig Everett, Ian Evans, 
Aled James, Cai Jenkins , Scott Andrews and Dan Fish can feel justifiably proud of their 
achievement.

RUGBY CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 2021 - 2021
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Morgan Allen captained the team, and created and demonstrated a high degree of 
leadership both on and off the field. His attitude and experience was a great advantage to 
our young squad.

Several new players were added to our squad during the close season. These 
included Ryan Edwards, George Gasson, Tom Hoppe, Llyr Green, Sean Moore, James 
Richards as well as the returning Alun Rees and Jack Maynard. Our young academy play-
ers included Jacob Beetham, Cameron Winnett, Theo Cabango, Ioan Evans, Ryan Wilkins, 
Ethan Lloyd, Theo Bevacqua, Rhys Barrett, Efan Daniel, Nathan Evans, Rhys Anstey, Alex 
Mann and Ehan Fackrell.

In a season that saw many notable performances, there were many highlights. The 
second half of the September fixture against RGC, victory at Sardis Road and the home 
win over Aberavon being especially memorable.

Jacob Beetham finished the season as both top points and top try scorer with 142 
and 9 respectively.

Alex Everett made most appearances playing in all 25 games winning his club cap 
in the process.

The other payers to win their caps were Rhys Anstey, Gwilym Bradley, Ethan Lloyd, 
Sean Moore  and James Richards.

Congratulations also to prop Thomas Davies who played his 100th game for the 
RFC during the course of the season.

Several players have left us at the end of the season. Thank you for your contribu-
tion and we wish you well in your future careers.

A number of our players have represented Wales Under 20  in the Six Nations 
Championship and this Summer’s tournament in Italy namely Alex Mann, Rhys Barrett, 
Nathan Evans,Ethan Fackrell, Cameron Winnett, Efan Daniel, Mackenzie Martin and Ma-
son Grady.

A review of last season would not be complete without noting the contribution 
of our academy and semi professional players  and coaches in Cardiff Rugby’s European 
fixtures in December. Despite the Cardiff Rugby playing squad and coaches being con-
fined to their hotel in South Africa  and unable to return home,it was decided to fulfill the 
European fixtures against French champions Toulouse and English champions Harlequins.

Eleven of the squad selected to play against Toulouse had represented the RFC the 
previous month against Pontypridd at Sardis Road. The players did themselves and the 
club proud. Their enthusiasm, courage and skill levels captured the minds and hearts of 
the Welsh rugby public and made all of us even prouder to be Cardiff supporters.



44

The players Player of the Year was awarded to Alex Everett who was outstanding 
throughout the season . We wish Alex well next season with the Cornish Pirates.

The coaches Player of the Year was our top try scoring hooker Alun Rees.

The Chairman’s Award winner is our popular physio Dyfri Owen. Dyfri has looked 
after our players for the last 23 seasons, a remarkable achievement. Thank you for your 
professionalism and service. Good luck with everything that the future holds.

At the time of writing this report, the future structure of the Premiership remains 
unclear. The Welsh Rugby Union’s preferred model being a nine team division(with RGC 
being ring fenced)to commence the season after next.  How the other eight sides are 
selected is yet to be determined. We do not know if it will be decided by finishing league 
positions or split on a geographical basis with two teams per region. The Premiership 
clubs wish to keep the status quo with twelve teams.

Whichever model is finally implemented it is imperative that Cardiff is one of the 
chosen sides .We can be assured that all the other clubs will be striving tor the same goal. 
The challenge is to continue to improve our standards .  

Sadly, last season saw the passing of two well loved and respected stalwarts of 
Cardiff RFC, namely Brian Bennett and Billy Woods. Their contribution to our club is im-
measurable and both will be sorely missed.

We are very grateful to the many individuals and organisations whose support is 
invaluable and allows us to succeed.

May I thank all our sponsors for their generous support. In this difficult financial 
climate your generosity is greatly appreciated.

The board under chairman Alun Jones and chief executive Richard Holland are 
fully supportive of the new structure and determined to see it succeed.

The Athletic Club with its chairman Keith Morgan continue to assist and ensure we 
maintain our heritage obligations.

Our licensee Jason Chapman and his staff for their hard work throughout the 
season.

Our head groundsman Matt Jones for maintaining the high quality of our playing 
surface and his assistance on match days both home and away.

Abbie Gibbins for her ability to assist Cardiff RFC in all administrative matters.

Dyfri Owen and his team of physiotherapists, together with our doctors  have 
worked tirelessly looking after our players needs. Thank you for your professionalism and 
expertise.
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Cardiff are fortunate in having such loyal and passionate supporters. I would like 
to thank the Cardiff Rugby Supporters Club and CF10 Rugby Trust for their unstinting 
backing at games and on social media platforms throughout the season.

May I thank our volunteers who assist on match days and contribute to our work-
ing parties. 

Our photographer Viv Jones  for maintaining his high standards in capturing the 
memorable moments of our matches.

Our ballboys and future Blue and Blacks from Cardiff Schools Rugby Under 11’s

My fellow committee members have been fully supportive and I thank them 
wholeheartedly.  Vice Chairman and Liaison Manager for Cardiff Rugby Chris Collins, 
Treasurer Mark Wakeham, Secretary Jill Parker together with Chris Norman, John Huw 
Williams, Ian Tabor, Clive Davies, “Jock” Morgan, Ian Davies and Huw Campbell  continue 
to work in the best interests of Cardiff RFC.

May I end by thanking all the members for their support during the season, and I 
look forward to seeing you all at the Arms Park in September.

Simon Down

Chairman     Cardiff RFC
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TR PG CV DG PTS
PRIESTLAND RHYS 20 18 96
EVANS JARROD 15 21 87
LANE OWEN 11 55
WILLIAMS LLOYD 6 30
CABANGO THEO 4 20
RATTI JAMES 4 20
ADAMS JOSH 3 15
AMOS HALLAM 3 15
BOTHAM JAMES 3 15
CARRE RHYS 3 15
HALAHOLO WILLIS 3 15
LLEWELLYN MAX 3 15
PENALTY  TRY 2 14
WILLIAMS TOMOS 1 4 13
LAWRENCE ALUN 2 10
TOVEY JASON 5 10
THOMAS BEN 1 2 7
BELCHER LIAM 1 5
DAVIES SEBASTIAN 1 5
DOMACHOWSKI COREY 1 5
HARRIES JASON 1 5
HILL JAMIE 1 5
LEE-LO REYNOLD 1 5
LEWIS DILLON 1 5
MORGAN MATTHEW 1 5
MYHILL KIRBY 1 5
SCREECH MATTHEW 1 5
SMITH GARYN 1 5
SUMMERHILL ALED 1 5
WINNETT CAMERON 1 5

CARDIFF RUGBY POINTS 2021 - 2022
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CARDIFF RUGBY PLAYING RECORD 2021 - 2022

DATE OPPONENTS H/A RESULT GL TR PG DG PTS GL TR PG DG PTS
04/09/2021 HARLEQUINS            (F) A LOST 4 1 33 5 2 45
10/09/2021 BATH                          (F) H WON 2 1 2 25 2 14
24/09/2021 CONNACHT H WON 4 1 33 1 1 3 21
02/10/2021 OSPREYS A LOST 2 14 6 18
09/10/2021 VODACOM  BULLS H LOST 1 4 19 2 5 29
16/10/2021 CELL  C  SHARKS H WON 2 3 23 2 1 17
23/10/2021 DRAGONS H WON 1 2 4 31 3 1 1 29
11/12/2021 TOULOUSE                (EC) H LOST 1 7 4 1 2 39
18/12/2021 HARLEQUINS            (EC) A LOST 1 2 17 5 1 1 43
08/01/2022 EDINBURGH A LOST 1 1 10 3 2 1 34
14/01/2022 HARLEQUINS            (EC) H LOST 4 1 33 4 1 1 36
29/01/2022 LEINSTER H WON 2 5 29 3 2 27
04/03/2022 ULSTER A LOST 1 1 12 5 2 1 48
13/03/2022 EMIRATES LIONS A LOST 2 2 20 4 3 37
20/03/2022 STORMERS A LOST 1 3 5 1 40
26/03/2022 GLASGOW H WON 3 1 2 32 4 28
02/04/2022 SCARLETS A LOST 2 2 20 3 1 3 35
09/04/2022 SCARLETS H LOST 2 14 6 1 49
17/04/2022 SARACENS                (E2) A LOST 3 4 33 3 2 3 40
23/04/2022 OSPREYS H LOST 2 6 2 1 1 22
29/04/2022 MUNSTER A LOST 3 21 4 1 3 42
06/05/2022 ZEBRE H WON 5 1 42 2 14
13/05/2022 DRAGONS A WON 1 4 19 1 1 2 18
20/05/2022 TREVISO A LOST 3 21 8 2 1 69

50 11 36 517 81 21 40 794
6 2 2 58 7 2 59
6 3 57 13 3 4 118
3 4 33 3 2 3 40

35 6 30 369 58 14 33 577

50 11 36 517 81 21 40 794

CARDIFF   RUGBY   2021 - 22

1 PEN TRY 7 PTS

(F) FRIENDLY PLAYED 2 WON 1 DREW 0 LOST 1
(EC) EUROPE PLAYED 3 WON 0 DREW 0 LOST 3

(E2) EUROPE(2)PLAYED 1 WON 0 DREW 0 LOST 1
LEAGUE PLAYED 16  WON 7  DREW 0  LOST 9

TOTAL PLAYED 24  WON 8  DREW 0  LOST 16



TOTAL START REP
20 JENKINS ELLIS 12 8
19 ARHIP DMITRI 16 3
18 WILLIAMS LLOYD 15 3
18 MYHILL KIRBY 13 5
18 CARRE RHYS 12 6
17 DAVIES SEBASTIAN 17
17 LANE OWEN 17
17 LEE-LO REYNOLD 17
17 MORGAN MATTHEW 9 8
17 DOMACHOWSKI COREY 8 9
16 RATTI JAMES 14 2
16 PRIESTLAND RHYS 11 5
15 SCREECH MATTHEW 13 2
15 THORNTON RORY 10 5
15 LEWIS DILLON 5 10
14 AMOS HALLAM 13 1
14 TURNBULL JOSH 11 3
14 EVANS JARROD 10 4
13 BOTHAM JAMES 13
13 LLEWELLYN MAX 10 3
13 DACEY KRISTIAN 4 9
12 BOYDE WILL 8 4
12 WILLIAMS TOMOS 8 4
11 HALAHOLO WILLIS 9 2
10 CABANGO THEO 10
10 HARRIES JASON 9 1
10 LEWIS-HUGHES SHANE 8 2
10 THOMAS BEN 6 4
9 DAVIES-KING WILL 3 6
9 SMITH GARYN 3 6
8 NAVIDI JOSH 8
8 BELCHER LIAM 5 3
8 WILLIAMS TEDDY 8
7 ADAMS JOSH 7
7 SUMMERHILL ALED 5 2
7 THYER BRADLEY 1 6
4 LAWRENCE ALUN 4
4 HILL JAMIE 1 3
4 ANSTEY RHYS 4
4 ASSIRATTI KEIRON 4
4 BEVAN ELLIS 4
4 BRADLEY GWILYM 4
3 FISH DAN 2 1
3 TOVEY JASON 2 1
3 MOORE SAM 1 2
3 ROBINSON OLLY 1 2
3 LLOYD ETHAN 3
2 JENKINS ROWAN 2
2 WINNETT CAMERON 2
2 GILL RHYS 1 1
2 GRADY MASON 1 1
2 YARDLEY EVAN 1 1
2 DANIEL EFAN 2
2 EVANS IOAN 2
2 JAMES GERAINT 2
2 WILKINS RYAN 2
1 BEETHAM JACOB 1
1 HARRIS IESTYN 1
1 ANDREWS SCOTT 1
1 COWELL JOE 1
1 EVANS NATHAN 1
1 EVERETT ALEX 1
1 FEYI-WABOSO IMMANUEL 1
1 MANN ALEX 1
1 MILLARD HARRI 1
1 MOORE SEAN 1
1 MYHILL TORIN 1
1 REES ALUN 1

543 TREVISO 360 183

CARDIFF RUGBY APPEARANCES 2021 - 2022
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CARDIFF RFC POINTS 2021 - 2022

TR PG CV DG PTS
BEETHAM JACOB 9 11 32 142
MAYNARD JACK 9 30 87
FISH DAN 3 6 9 51
REES ALUN 8 40
BEVAN ELLIS 7 35
CABANGO THEO 7 35
EVANS IOAN 6 1 33
MILLARD HARRI 6 30
WILKINS RYAN 6 30
WINNETT CAMERON 6 30
BEAL JAMES 5 25
THOMAS JAKE 5 25
PENALTY TRY 3 21
GRADY MASON 4 20
HARRIS IESTYN 4 20
JAMES HARRISON 2 3 16
ALLEN MORGAN 3 15
EVERETT ALEX 3 15
LLOYD ETHAN 3 15
SCULLY LUKE 1 4 11
ASSIRATTI KEIRON 2 10
BRADLEY GWILYM 2 10
FACKRELL ETHAN 2 10
HOPPE TOM 2 10
HUDD NATHAN 2 10
LLEWELLYN MAX 2 10
MOORE SAM 2 10
MOORE SEAN 2 10
SUMMERHILL ALED 2 10
YARDLEY EVAN 2 10
ALLEN GARETH 1 5
BARTLE RORY 1 5
DANIEL EFAN 1 5
DAVIES-KING WILL 1 5
EDWARDS RYAN 1 5
HARRIS RORY 1 5
HILL JAMIE 1 5
JONES IWAN PRYS 1 5
MURPHY BEN       1 5
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DATE OPPONENTS H/A RESULT GL TR PG DG PTS GL TR PG DG PTS
28/08/2021 LONDON  WELSH           (F) H WON 8 4 76 1 7
11/09/2021 CARMARTHEN QUINS   (F) A WON 1 2 13 1 1 10
18/09/2021 RGC 1404                        (PC) H WON 7 1 2 60 1 5
24/09/2021 NEWPORT                      (PC) A LOST 2 2 20 2 3 23
02/10/2021 EBBW  VALE                   (PC) A WON 2 2 1 27 1 3
08/10/2021 PONTYPRIDD                 (PC) H WON 3 1 1 29 2 1 15
16/10/2021 MERTHYR                       (PC) A LOST 3 1 26 4 1 31
23/10/2021 RGC 1404                        (PC) A WON 1 1 1 15 1 1 8
05/11/2021 NEWPORT                      (PC) H LOST 2 1 2 25 4 28
12/11/2021 EBBW  VALE                   (PC) H WON 2 2 2 32 1 7
20/11/2021 PONTYPRIDD                 (PC) A WON 6 1 45 2 6
27/11/2021 MERTHYR                       (PC) H LOST 2 3 29 5 2 45
08/01/2022 CARMARTHEN QUINS   H LOST 2 1 2 25 3 2 27
15/01/2022 RGC 1404                        A WON 5 3 52 3 1 1 29
22/01/2022 CARMARTHEN QUINS   (PC) H WON 4 1 3 42 1 7
27/01/2022 EBBW  VALE                   H WON 4 5 1 58 1 1 8
19/02/2022 BRIDGEND A WON 2 3 29 1 1 12
25/02/2022 LLANELLI A WON 1 3 22 1 5
05/03/2022 ABERAVON H WON 5 2 41 3 1 28
12/03/2022 NEWPORT                      A LOST 2 6 4 2 38
26/03/2022 NEWPORT                      (PC) SR LOST 2 1 3 28 4 2 34
02/04/2022 LLANDOVERY A WON 3 4 41 3 21
09/04/2022 SWANSEA A WON 2 2 1 27 2 2 20
14/04/2020 PONTYPRIDD                H WON 6 42 1 1 10
28/04/2022 MERTHYR                       H WON 3 2 31 1 1 12

78 41 28 0 841 43 15 19 0 439
9 4 2 89 1 1 1 17

36 14 18 378 21 6 11 212
33 23 8 374 21 8 7 210

78 41 28 841 43 15 19 439

CARDIFF  RFC  2021-22

1 PEN TRY  7 PTS

(F) FRIENDLY  PLAYED  2  WON  2 DREW  0  LOST  0
(PC)  CUP        PLAYED 12  WON  7 DREW  0  LOST  5
LEAGUE   PLAYED 11  WON 9  DREW 0  LOST  2

TOTAL  PLAYED  25  WON  18  DREW  0  LOST  7

CARDIFF RFC PLAYING RECORD 2021 - 2022



CARDIFF RFC APPEARANCES 2021 - 2022
TOTAL START REP

25 EVERETT ALEX 22 3
22 MOORE SEAN 20 2
22 FISH DAN 18 4
21 LLOYD ETHAN 12 9
20 ANSTEY RHYS 12 8
20 RICHARDS JAMES 10 10
19 ALLEN MORGAN 16 3
19 MAYNARD JACK 11 8
18 BEETHAM JACOB 17 1
18 BRADLEY GWILYM 13 5
18 REES ALUN 13 5
18 DRAKE OLLIE 9 9
18 GREEN LLYR 7 11
16 EVANS IOAN 13 3
16 TOMS BRYNLEY 8 8
14 BEAL JAMES 13 1
14 YARDLEY EVAN 3 11
13 HUDD NATHAN 8 5
12 WILKINS RYAN 10 2
12 WINNETT CAMERON 10 2
12 HARRIS RORY 2 10
11 CABANGO THEO 11
10 BEVAN ELLIS 6 4
10 HOPPE TOM 5 5
9 MILLARD HARRI 9
9 DAVIES THOMAS 8 1
8 LLEWELLYN MAX 8
8 WILLIAMS TEDDY 7 1
8 ASSIRATTI KEIRON 4 4
8 BARRETT RHYS 3 5
8 EVANS NATHAN 2 6
8 JAMES HARRISON 2 6
7 HARRIS IESTYN 6 1
7 MOORE SAM 5 2
7 BEVACQUA THEO 4 3
6 DANIEL EFAN 3 3
5 THOMAS JAKE 3 2
5 BARTLE RORY 2 3
5 MANN ALEX 2 3
5 PREECE DAN 1 4
4 HILL JAMIE 4
4 LAWRENCE ALUN 4
4 DAVIES RYAN 2 2
4 FACKRELL ETHAN 2 2
4 JONES IWAN PRYS 1 3
3 EDWARDS RYAN 3
3 GRADY MASON 3
3 NIGHTINGALE BARNEY 2 1
3 SCULLY LUKE 2 1
3 MARTIN MCKENZIE 1 2
2 ANDREWS SCOTT 2
2 DAVIES-KING WILL 2
2 HARRIES JASON 2
2 DRAKE EDDIE 2
2 HUDD CRAIG 2
2 LLOYD EVAN 2
2 SMITH DAFYDD 2
1 FREE LIAM 1
1 GASSON GEORGE 1
1 HABBERFIELD TOM 1
1 HENNESSEY LOUIE 1
1 MURPHY BEN 1
1 SMITH GARYN 1
1 SUMMERHILL ALED 1
1 ALLEN GARETH 1
1 COX ANTHONY 1
1 DENTY BRAD 1
1 DOWN JAMES 1
1 EVANS GWILYM 1
1 OLDING TYLER 1
1 RODGERS DALE 1
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0

574 MERTHYR 375 199
AWARDED  CAP




